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UNAPPROVED

CITY OF BLAINE

ANOKA COUNTY, MINNESOTA

WORKSHOP

CITY COUNCIL MEETING NO. 14-18
Thursday, April 3, 2014
6:30 P.M.
Cloverleaf Farm Room

10801 Town Square Drive

CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL
The meeting was called to order by Mayor Ryan at 6:30 p.m.  
PRESENT:  Councilmembers Bourke, Clark, Herbst, Hovland, Kolb, Swanson, and Mayor Ryan.
ABSENT:  None.
Quorum Present.

ALSO PRESENT:  Clark Arneson, City Manager; Thomas Sweeney, City Attorney; Bryan Schafer, Planning and Community Development Director; Joe Huss, Finance Director; Jean Keely, City Engineer; Chris Olson, Police Chief/Safety Services Manager; Roark Haver, Communications Technician; Al Thorp, Senior Engineering Technician; Jane Cross, City Clerk; and Recording Secretary Linda Dahlquist.  
Electric Fences – Industrial Properties   

Planning and Community Development Director Schafer stated the City has been approached by Electric Guard Dog, a security vendor, working with LKQ to install an electrical fence on the entire perimeter of their large vehicle storage yard.  He stated the fence would be one or two feet taller than the existing 12-14 foot wood fence.  He commented the neighborhood may not be in favor of this type of fence.  
Tammera Diehm, Attorney for Winthorp and Weinstine, stated electric fencing is safe to use and protects property owners from theft.  She gave an overview of letters of recommendation from other companies who have the fencing.
Bill Smith, LKQ Self-serve Plant Manager, stated he has worked at John’s Auto Parts for 23 years. He stated LKQ has split the company into two operations.  He noted that the wood fence had been damaged by thieves and an electric fence will help to deter stealing.  

Cindy Gsell, Director of Business Development Compliance, Electric Guard Dog, stated an electric fence does deter crime.  She noted LKQ has 89 locations with electric fencing which includes monitoring.  She noted the electric fence will be placed inside the existing wood fence and yellow warning signs are posted on the outside of the fence.  She stated if a circuit is broken, an alarm will sound.  She stated a 12-volt solar powered battery is used and the wires are 8 inches apart.  
Councilmember Bourke asked if LKQ has a different business practice than John Auto’s.  He is concern that the business is not auto savage.  Ms. Gsell stated John’s had more employees watching over the yard.

Councilmember Herbst is concerned the noise level will increase due to the pull your own parts.

Mayor Ryan stated the neighborhood was concerned with the height of the large wood fence.  He commented he does not want the property to look like a prison.  Ms. Gsell stated there will only be three strands of wire above the wood fencing. She noted that the new fence will deter thieves and strangers in the neighborhood.
Councilmember Clark stated the business model has been changed.  He stated Harry ran a good business and did not have trouble.  

Councilmember Bourke asked about the existing Conditional Use Permit.  Planning and Community Development Director Schafer replied the existing Conditional Use Permit needs to be reviewed.  

Councilmember Herbst suggested hiring staff to guard the yard.  He commented the business model has changed from John’s Auto Parts model.

Councilmember Bourke commented the neighbors will not like the yellow warning signs posted on the wood fence.

Councilmember Hovland stated the electric fence would be three inches to one foot in front of the existing wood fence.  Ms. Gsell replied a thief would have to throw the auto part even higher to clear the electric fence and if it hits the fence, an alarm will sound.  

Councilmember Hovland asked about emergency personnel access afterhours.  Ms. Gsell stated there is a box with an emergency switch that cuts the power.  

Traffic Study Update – Aspen Lake Drive and 116th Avenue
City Engineer Keely gave an overview of activities conducted to date: Public Works installed no trucks sign on 116th Avenue; the Police Department responded to calls about trucks not adhering to the no trucks sign; speed hump information was sent to a resident; tube counters were placed on 116th Avenue and Aspen Lakes Drive; radar trailer was placed on 116th Avenue; letters were sent to active builders requesting construction vehicles utilize parkways; staff met with Anoka County Highway Department about the intersection of 116th Avenue and Radisson Road; traffic counts on other Blaine residential  streets ranged from 2,130 to 6,400; staff researched changing GPS designation of 116th; consider adding additional no trucks signs on Radisson Road would cost the City $4,000 for six signs; staff researched the cost for installing a pork chop intersection on 116th Avenue at Radisson Road.  She noted that there has been no indication that the neighborhood will be submitting a petition for speed humps.  She commented that if any changes to the public roadway are proposed, a neighborhood meeting would be necessary.

Councilmember Swanson commented that two permanent speed humps would cost the City $13,000.  

Councilmember Hovland asked if speed counts have been taken in 2014.  City Engineer Keely stated counts cannot be done in the winter.

Councilmember Hovland asked if a pork chop was installed would it be effective.  City Engineer Keely stated a pork chop deters some people, but not all.

Councilmember Clark stated he is most concerned with the people turning left from 116th to go south.  He stated a pork chop would be a minimum improvement.  Consider temporary barricades this year for right out only at 116th Avenue and Radisson Road with consideration of permanent change next year.   

Mayor Ryan stated the residents in the area need to provide input.  He commented a full median closure is an option.

City Manager Arneson stated staff will draft a temporary closure plan for Council review.
Councilmember Hovland questioned if pork chops should be on both sides of the road.  City Engineer Keely replied the staff has only focused on the east side of the road.   Anoka County did provide options for both sides of Radisson Road at 116th Avenue and Arnold Palmer Drive.

City Engineer Keely stated a temporary/portable speed hump costs $5,900 each or speed table costs $4,100 each.  Councilmember Clark commented it would be a good for the City to own temporary/portable speed humps and could be considered in next year’s budget.   

OTHER BUSINESS

None.
The Workshop adjourned at 7:25 p.m. 








Tom Ryan, Mayor 
ATTEST:

Jane M. Cross, City Clerk
Submitted by TimeSaver Off Site Secretarial, Inc.

